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I. ADOPTION OF THE AGENDA

The agenda was adopted as follows:

	I.
	ADOPTION OF THE AGENDA
	2008-D-101-fr-2

	II.
	NOTICES

(a) January meeting of the BoG

(b) Team inspection of Music 


	Oral

Oral

	III.
	APPROVAL OF THE DRAFT MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF 21 NOVEMBER 2007
	2008-D-121-fr-1

	IV.
	SCHOOL REPORT 

- Report on use of the electronic version of the school report and the inherent problems experienced by the schools 
	Oral

	V.
	ATTAINMENT CONTRACTS
	2008-D-202-en-1

	VI.
	CREATION OF A SLOVENIAN SECTION AT BRUSSELS I
	2008-D-322-sl-1

	VII.
	NURSERY EDUCATION – FOLLOW-UP
	Oral

	VIII.
	SPANISH LANGUAGE 1
	2008-D-301-es-1

	IX.
	BULGARIAN LANGUAGE 1
	Oral

	X.
	OTHER BUSINESS

a) Chapter XIX
	


The Chair, Mrs HUISMAN, welcomed all the members of the PTC.

Adoption of the agenda:

As not all the items had been discussed at the JTC’s meeting, the Chair wished to add two of these items to the agenda for the PTC’s meeting: item V, Attainment Contracts and item VI, Creation of a Slovenian section at Brussels I. The parents asked to be able to make a comment under item X – Other business concerning the implementation of point B of Chapter XIX.

II. NOTICES

a) January meeting of the BoG

The decisions had already been published on DADEE. Mr Feix summarised the main items discussed or approved by the BoG.

The first afternoon had been devoted entirely to the reform of the ES (autonomy of the ES, central governance, opening up of the ES system to Types II and III schools, financial burden-sharing amongst Member States in terms of the costs of secondment of teachers to the ES, availability of the Baccalaureate at Parma). All these points were to be discussed again at an extraordinary meeting of the BoG on 7 March.

As regards cost sharing, the BoG had agreed on the principle of proportionality between the number of teachers seconded and the number of pupils per Member State. Agreement still had to be reached on compensatory methods to achieve fair cost sharing.

The framework of autonomy for the schools still had to be determined and attainment contracts would be a means of doing so.  These attainment contracts were going to change life in the ES and should enable there to be good collaboration with the General Secretariat. The system’s different organs were set to play a different role in the future, the BoG for its part having decided to focus on political and strategic issues. This meant that the BIs would have other responsibilities, so that the pedagogical area of competence would be extended. 

In the context of accreditation of Type II schools, the Commission had said that it was willing to contribute financially for Category I pupils in such schools. 

A number of A and B items had been approved:

*The request concerning revision of the guidelines for the nursery had been approved.

*Approval of the operational plan for internal audit. 

*The transfer applications submitted by a number of Directors and Deputy Directors had all been approved. 

*The Anglophone group at Mol was to be officially converted into a fully-fledged Anglophone section from September 2008.

*Given the current political situation in Belgium, the BoG still had no information about the opening of the Laeken site. The BoG had requested the SG to write to the Belgian authorities about the possibility of opening a fifth ES in Brussels.

*Opening of year 6 at Parma: an audit was to be conducted very shortly.

*ES, Culham: the UK delegation had presented a progress report on the school’s transformation into an English-style Academy. The BoG had given the delegation its full support. 

*The points concerning the General Rules, the school canteens and the AAS Service Regulations had been dealt with by written procedure.

b) Team inspections of music

Mrs Dunning outlined the situation. The coordinating inspectors had already contacted the schools and thanked them for their very constructive collaboration. Two inspections had already taken place, at Brussels II and Mol, with a very positive outcome. The remainder of the inspections were to be conducted in the next eight weeks.  She hoped that the reports on these visits would be completed by the end of the school year. 

*The parents agreed that the team inspection had gone very well but that it would have been prepared more satisfactorily if a questionnaire had been sent to them in advance. They requested the inspectors to bear this in mind for the team inspections of other subjects to be conducted in the coming school years.  

III
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF 21 NOVEMBER 2007 (2008-D-121-fr-1) 
List of participants: Mr Britnik had been present as Deputy Director for Brussels III, not Mrs Businaro. 

Page 7, item IV: German version, the point had not been worded correctly: the following should be understood: the German delegation was always willing to fill the post but at the school’s request a locally recruited teacher had been kept in post. 
The minutes were approved subject to these amendments.

IV
SCHOOL REPORT

Mr Navas was present to give a presentation on the new software for use of the School Report. 
Mr Marchand said that the school report and the specific competences for L1s had been published on LG in all the language versions. It was therefore now possible for all the sections to complete the school report. There were persistent typography or spelling problems. The corrections were being or would be made after consultation of the relevant inspectors. Corrections still needed to be made to the Bulgarian and Maltese versions. Work on the school report had now been completed, as any further changes would be made only in five years’ time. 

Mr Marchand had received positive feedback from the schools on use of the electronic version of the school report but assumed that there would be negative comments all the same. He was willing to listen to them in order to draw the necessary lessons. 

Mr Navas introduced the ODYSSEE project, which was of a completely different type.  The current version of the school report was in Excel format and consisted of separate documents whose data were not kept in any database and whose content was analogue, not digital. The ICT Unit had incorporated the school report into the ES’ new administrative software. This software was called ODYSSEE and was being piloted at the Brussels IV School. It was at the initial stage of use and many aspects still had to be validated. The date of general implementation was not yet known. A simulation in relation with the Brussels IV Schools was being made by Mrs Guyot.

The PTC’s comments:

*Mrs Bustorff thanked the Brussels IV team, which had risen to the challenge.  This program opened doors which had been non-existent in the past.  It was fundamental to work on this project in order to be able to introduce it on a wider scale in due course.  The school was very pleased to have had the opportunity to participate.

*The Staff Committee was not returning to the advantages and drawbacks of the Excel version, which had been explained at the previous meeting. The teachers had shown great goodwill, had made huge efforts and had devoted a great deal of time to training and individual use. The Staff Committee welcomed the new database-supported version, but pointed out that a prior discussion on sending by e-mail would be necessary, as ‘teacher-pupil’ communication in distribution of school reports should not be disregarded. 

*The PDDs drew attention to the huge amount of work done by the teachers. Four schools had sent the school reports in PDF format by e-mail and had successfully carried out this difficult operation. ODYSSEE represented a hope for greater harmonisation in the future. There was a need for the Deputy Directors (Primary and Secondary) to be represented in the new Working Group.

*Mr Ottosson thanked Mr Navas for the presentation and hoped that it would be a very useful instrument. He wished to know whether from the legislative viewpoint there would be a problem with this software in terms of the different European regulations on use of personal data. He was making this point to ensure that there was a reasonable time frame to obtain the necessary authorisations at national level, if necessary, and hence not to call the entire system into question.  

*The parents wished to know whether there was a plan in the schools for the procedure to be followed in the event of a reception problem or of a mistake in the sending of the e-mails to families and whether there were any legal restrictions on the e-mailing of school reports.
*Mr Navas pointed out that e-mailing was not compulsory but an option in the software program. As regards legislation, the data would not be public, since everything would be managed on an intranet site where a login and a password would be required for access purposes. Parents would therefore be able to consult their children’s marks and absences online. Teachers would also be able to work from home. The question would nevertheless be put to the lawyers. As regards the e-mailing of school reports, Mr Navas commented that mistakes could also occur when letters were sent by post. 

*Speaking on behalf of the Directors, Mr Kivinen wished to thank Mr Marchand for the spadework done over the last few years. He also thanked the Deputy Directors and paid tribute to the teachers for the huge amount of work done outside school hours. 

*The parents wished to know the status of the school report. Was it an official document?  Mr Feix replied that it was. 

The Chair thanked the different contributors to the discussion and Mr Marchand and Mr Navas for all the work done.

V
ATTAINMENT CONTRACTS (2007-D-202)

This item had not been taken at the JTC’s meeting and was therefore being presented that day. The summary of this item was incorporated into the Attainment Contracts Report.  

Mr FEIX introduced the item.

The pilot schools project to develop and experiment with attainment contracts had started in September 2007 with three schools (Brussels I, Munich and Bergen).  It was not proving possible for it be carried out as foreseen in the mandate but it would be possible for the first ‘Attainment Contracts – budget’ for 2010 to be presented in January 2009 as wished.

In Europe, there were many concepts of autonomy for schools but none was really suited to the European Schools’ situation. The expectations were very different depending on the interlocutor (AFC, Directorates, Commission, etc.). It was a very demanding concept involving the financial area but also other areas such as the pedagogical aspect and governance. Everything had to be brought together in an overall concept of autonomy and the different responsibilities had to be defined, as did the evaluation methods.

The pilot schools had done a great deal of work during and between the different meetings, progress had been made and an interim report had been presented to the Board of Governors in January. The Working Group’s wish was to incorporate the comments of the members of the Teaching Committee. Two action plans for the nursery and the primary, as an illustration, would be added. 

Mr KIVINEN illustrated the document’s content by giving a PowerPoint presentation.

Two years ago now, the High Level Group had decided to reform the governance of the European Schools and of the Office of the Secretary-General, the Board of Governors had taken decisions and three schools had tried to understand the decisions taken by taking account of the existing structures and reorganising and modifying them and adapting them to the new ideas put forward.  

The objectives had not been precise and the answers given by the different interlocutors selected were sometimes contradictory. The three schools had therefore started their work by agreeing on basic defining concepts. The Office had carried out its own work in parallel and the two concepts partially complemented one another, although the role of the Secretary-General as signatory to the attainment contract and that of the Administrative Board was not yet sufficiently clear. 

In terms of quality evaluation and of the impact of the measures taken, there was a real need to have good evaluation instruments. The schools needed ‘flexible’ statistical tools and reporting software, thus enabling them to decide on the type of indicators and the evaluation criteria to be used for monitoring purposes.   Reporting would include the resources used, the financial resources and evaluation of the measures taken.

The schools would need to receive information about the objectives to be achieved and set themselves objectives, draw up a list of priorities (level, subjects), plan and allocate resources, set evaluation criteria and create indicators for self-evaluation. 

The PTC’s comments:
*Mrs ZANATTA said that judging by experience in Italy, the main thing was to avoid extra administrative work and the production of new reports.  The decision-making capacity of the schools and centralised decisions needed to be linked. The plan should not just be in written form; there needed to be concrete, applicable actions and the budget needed to be linked with the objectives. The inspectors had an important role to play in harmonisation across the schools.

*The parents thanked the Working Group for this very clear report, produced in such a short space of time.  They had great expectations of this ‘Autonomy’ project.  If the school had to account for its management of the ‘School Plan’ to ‘Central Governance’, the latter was duty bound in return to provide the school with the necessary means and resources, which were essential to the proper drawing up and implementation of the Plan. 

As regards parents’ representation in the context of this pilot project, the parents wished their participation to continue at all levels of the official organs where the texts already in force provided for their contribution, in particular where their vote and their input in decision-making were ensured. 

As the local organisational structures of the Parents’ Associations were different, the parents wished the formula proposed in the document to be retained, but with the introduction of an amendment allowing flexibility in the arrangements for the composition of the School Advisory Council, in order to adapt to local needs.  With reference to the decision-making timeline diagram appearing on page 6 (English version), the parents wished a similar standard diagram to be produced for the years following the end of this pilot project. 
*The PDDs pointed out that since the adoption in 2000 of the ‘Quality Assurance in the European Schools’ document, they had been working to raise quality standards and to evaluate their actions. They emphasised that each school was different and had to adapt to different needs. They therefore wished to have clear indicators. It was important for the conception of autonomy to allow a degree of flexibility and for the role of the different   parties involved to be clearly defined. The PDDs also believed that the drawing up and implementation of these attainment contracts, which were designed to ensure the children’s well-being, should remain in the hands of professional educationalists, although the parents should be informed and invited to cooperate.

*Mr Towl pointed out the effectiveness of autonomy could be measured only in terms of the resulting benefits for pupils (work, knowledge, competences).  However, there were no precise evaluation instruments. During this phase, the pilot schools should ask themselves how the means of measuring the outcomes of this autonomy process, from the pupils’ viewpoint and from the quantifiable impact viewpoint, could be improved. 

*Mr Salamouras asked what the Commission’s role in school autonomy would be.  Would this role be a help or a hindrance in decision-making? 

Mr Feix thanked the speakers for their suggestions, which would be incorporated into the document. It was important to have a clear definition of the role of the Administrative Board and of the role of the Budgetary Committee and of the Board of Inspectors. The question of the value added by this contribution to the quality of education needed to be asked. The education system in the European Schools was expensive and it was necessary, from a democratic viewpoint, to ensure transparency and to measure the schools’ investments by means of an evaluation of their actions.

VI
CREATION OF A SLOVENIAN SECTION AT THE BRUSSELS I SCHOOL

Mrs Zveglic presented the request, emphasising the importance of their mother tongue and of its teaching for the children, the growth in pupil numbers (even though the country’s population was not comparable with that of others) and the fact that Category I children were concerned. Most of the children were enrolled in the English language section and, to a lesser extent, in the French and German language sections.

*Mr Kivinen said that the number of pupils, who were well integrated into the Brussels I School, had certainly reached a peak on account of the Slovenian Presidency (21 nursery and primary pupils and 28 secondary pupils). A survey of parents was necessary in order to ascertain the exact number of children who would leave their present section to go into the Slovenian section. The Director drew attention to the situation in the school, where it would be difficult to find free classrooms, and proposed that Brussels IV should accommodate this new section. In addition, the prospect of classes being grouped was totally unacceptable from the parents’ viewpoint. A meeting had been held at the school, in the presence of the head of the Slovenian delegation, with some parents, who had not at that point clearly expressed a wish that a Slovenian section be opened. 

*The Commission endorsed what Mr Kivinen had said and confirmed that there would probably be no further increase in pupil numbers. The figures put forward fell far short of the criteria set in the Gaignage document.

The PTC had given its opinion on the question and did not need to take a decision as such on the subject. Mr Kivinen would collect the necessary data, particularly those concerning parents’ interest, in order to provide input for the BoG’s decision-making process. The creation of a language section was a political decision which could only be taken by the BoG. 

VII
NURSERY EDUCATION 
Mr Fischböck introduced the item. He made an interim report on the Working Group’s work. In November, Mr Fischböck had presented the new approach to revision of the programme for nursery education, which would start with the organisation of a symposium, the idea of which had been well received by the AFC and the BoG. This symposium was to be held at the Mol school on 3 and 4 June 2008. Three high level experts, the PDDs and the nursery coordinators would be invited. Subsequently, the Working Group, composed of 4 inspectors and of 3 teachers, would write a document.  Revision of the document would last until November 2009. 

The PTC’s comments:

*Mr Marcheggiano was very pleased to be hosting this symposium in his school and would be participating. However, he wished the persons in charge of the project to contact him in order to decide on all the different technical aspects of its organisation. 

*The PDDs asked whether, for the sake of economy and time, it would not be possible to ask in advance, in questionnaire form, which problems were encountered at nursery level in the ES.

The PTC supported the project.
VIII
SPANISH LANGUAGE 1 SYLLABUS

Mr Zalón presented the syllabus, which had been revised following the recent educational reform in Spain, further to the publication of a new primary curriculum and following the changes made to language learning from both the pedagogical and didactic viewpoints. 
The PTC approved the Spanish Language 1 syllabus, which would be phased in from the beginning of the 2008-2009 school year.  

IX.
BULGARIAN LANGUAGE 1 SYLLABUS
Mrs Stefanova presented the item, emphasising the importance of the teaching of mother tongue for a child. She pointed out that Bulgaria had only been in the system for two years but even so, the inspectors were well aware of the fact that there was a need for a more appropriate syllabus for the teaching of the Bulgarian language in the ES. A Working Group had been formed to collect the information needed to be able to design and write this syllabus. In the meantime, the national syllabus could be used, the teachers having received all the necessary instructions on the subject.

*The parents wished to draw attention again to their wish for an introduction in a vehicular language for all L1 syllabuses. 
The Chair thanked Mrs Stefanova, wishing her every success in her future work. 

X.
OTHER BUSINESS
a) Parents’ intervention concerning point B of Chapter XIX

In accordance with point II B of Chapter XIX, concerning the grouping of two and three consecutive classes, the parents sought an assurance that the teachers who took such groups had experience in this area or, if not, received formal training beforehand.

The speaker took the opportunity to point out that the parents were waiting for the Committee to deal in one way or another with item X on the agenda for the JTC’s meeting (Teaching of religion and ethics in the European Schools), given that this item had already been ignored on two occasions. 

*Mrs De Graaf informed the Committee that the BoG had mandated the Working Group to continue its work. However, the Working Group did not know what that meant. A meeting with the religious authorities was scheduled. The SG would be invited to the two meetings in order to clarify the question and to give instructions on the procedures to be followed for the document. 
*Mr Feix said that in view of the lengthy discussions and the proposals sent belatedly by the religious authorities, the BoG had wished the Working Group to submit a new document based on these proposals at a future meeting of the BoG.
On behalf of the Committee, the Chair wished to thank Mr Rieff for his long career in the European Schools and for his fruitful collaboration in many areas and Mr Marchand, who was leaving his post of inspector at the end of the current school year, for his very active contributions within the BI and the TC and for all the work done, particularly on the School Report.  
 
She thanked and also wished all the best to two PDDs, Mrs Clerget (Brussels I) and Mrs Rendhal (Munich), who would also be leaving their posts at the end of the current school year. 

She thanked the speakers and all her colleagues on the PTC for their presence and their interest during the discussions.  It had been a challenging year but a very interesting one in many respects.  She wished Sweden every success for its future presidency.

Mr Ottosson thanked Mrs Huisman. He would endeavour to rise to the challenge and continue the excellent work done this year. He would be very happy to benefit from her advice and from her experience of the Troika.  
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